 Minutes of the Meeting of Littleton Parish Council held at on Monday 11 JMarchanuary 2021

PRESENT: Parish Councillor Caroline Marrison Gill (in the Chair) and Parish
                   Councillors Anne Stockdale, Rob Evans, Huw Morgan, Bettie Gilliatt, 
                   Clive Lovering 
                   and Hilary Davies 
                  

IN ATTENDANCE:  CW&C Councillor Stuart ParkerGt Boughton Parish Councillor Peter Bulmer            
                                 Local Residentss Madeline Temple Murray and John Neary and Allan Samuel
                                                            

21/1401 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Parish Councillor Clive Lovering, CW&C Councillor Stuart Parker and PCSO Linda Bailey.


21/15  PUBLIC SPEAKING TIME

Councillor Stuart Parker reported on CW&C news which included the Council Budget for the new year and the consultation on Waste.  He also referred to Phase 1 of the Northgate Development Scheme which was due to commence.
Members reflected on the significant hole which will be left in Chester retail due to the closure of Browns and the fate of the Grosvenor Precinct.

John Neary reported on the current situation on the Littleton Ultrafast Broadband Community Project and discussions with other Parish Councils on the schemes that were competing with Openreach for the provision of the service in the area.  It was anticipated that there would be an announcement in the forthcoming Government Budget that would have implications for such provision.

 It was seen very much as a community thing with groups of villages getting a collective deal with the provider.  Members felt that as soon as information emerged from the Government a leaflet should be distributed to households informing them of what broadband provision was on offer by the various companies.

Allan Samuel informed the Parish Council that some surfacing work had been carried out by the farmer to the footpath between the dog bin and the oak.  The flooding issue was still not resolved.  The field that had been of concern was slowly being cleared of derelict vehicles.

There was also discussion of the Christleton Law College Development and the route proposed for the construction traffic.  There were serious concerns about the safety of Pearl Lane in these circumstances as the lane was used extensively by pedestrians and cyclists.




21/1602  MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED:  that the Minutes of the Meeting held on 11 January 20217 December 2020 be
                       confirmed as a correct record


21/1703  MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

1)  Parish Field – Incursion by Travellers – the Clerk reported that the Parish Council’s insurers had were in the process of settleding the claim but were unable to reimburse the cost of clearing up the site of the rubbish left etc as this was not covered by the policy.  It was suggested that the Clerk approach CRUFC for a contribution to the cost of this shortfall.                                                                                                         DThaving found the information provided as to the ownership of the land answered their queries.
2)  Maintenance of Open Ditch - the maintenance of the open ditch system to the north of Fir Tree Lane had been seriously neglected and the Parish Council had been asked to resolve this with the appropriate landowner(s).  


2)  A51 Road Improvement Scheme – Councillor Evans confirmed that the new, more sensitive pollution monitoring device had been installed on the A51 by the contractors and it was hoped that its findings would be shared with the Parish Council in due course.
The Clerk reported that he had emailed the owner of the field to remind him of his responsibilities to keep the ditch free flowing.  As no response was received, he had subsequently sent a tracked letter to him to ensure its receipt.  The landowner had a month from the date of the letter to carry out the work or this would be passed to the Highways Service to carry out and he would bear the costs.
3)  Boggy Public Right of Way – it was noted that some hardcore had been put down on one of the boggy footpaths.  It was rubble from tiling which was far from ideal.  It was only on one very small part of the path.
The Clerk reported that he had referred the issue raised by Mr John Stockdale to the PROW Officer and had been notified that the local authority would hopefully be able to fund some improvement work to the footpath in the new financial year.
Members discussed the current challenging nature of many of the local footpaths including a reference to the unsuitable materials used to surface and fence them by local landowners.
4)  Definitive Map – the Chairman reported that all documentation had been completed and the applications for the inclusion of the currently closed permissive footpaths onto the Definitive Map had been registered with the local authority.

21/04  PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY/OAK TREE

Councillor Anne Stockdale who also with Councillor Caroline Marrison Gill represented the Parish Council on the Footpath Action Group updated Members on the work being undertaken to gather information to support an application for the amenity paths currently blocked by the landowner to be included on the Definitive Map which would then afford them protection.  It was obvious that an enormous number of people used the footpaths so it was no surprise that their closure had created so much angst.

In the meantime, the farmer had notified the Parish Council that he would be carrying out some work on an ancient oak on the PROW as it was unsafe. Whilst it was acknowledged that some parts of the tree needed removing, there were fears that the work undertaken would be heavy-handed and could result in the death of an important tree. The Clerk had attempted to arrange a meeting on site to discuss what was proposed but unfortunately the farmer had not responded.
Members reflected that such issues re protection of trees and hedges were not uncommon across the country.
                                                 5)  Litter Gatherer – it was hoped it would soon be possible for PCSO Linda Bailey to make progress with the individual in the parish who gathered rubbish and dumped it in certain places.  There was possible evidence that he was doing more of this, with the hedge on Cherry Garth now accumulating detritus.

Members discussed the problem of litter and fly tipping in the wider locality with Councillor Stuart Parker reporting that the A55 was to be closed on 15 March to facilitate the clearance of rubbish from its banks etc.                               


21/1805  ROAD MATTERSLITTLETON PARISH CYCLE PLAN

Councillor Rob Evans reported on progress being made with the cycling plans for the area and the need for more sensors on the A51 so that the effects of the road improvements could be measured properly.  It was noted that in the current lockdown traffic situation with traffic temporarily reduced the pollution levels were already right on the limit.   When traffic levels returned to normal pollution would be compounded by effects of the road improvements which would push more cars through Littleton only to be brought to a virtual standstill at peak times by the congestion from the roundabout.  It was vital that this process be monitored, measured and recorded to reinforce the Parish Council’s case that a residential area was harmed by unacceptable levels of traffic pollution, exacerbated by the road improvements.a meeting he and Councillor Peter Bulmer of Great Boughton PC had attended with CW&C Councillor Karen Shore, Cabinet Member, Environment, Highways and Strategic Transport. 

Local parishes had all created independent cycle plans which were linked. One important component of this network was the new crossing to be installed on the A51 adjacent to Hare Lane and Littleton Lane.  It was hoped this would be a tucan crossing. Whilst Great Boughton was a gateway for the other parishes such as Littleton, Christleton, Waverton and Huntington into Chester there was a lack of connectivity.  Ways to address this were being explored.  

Cllr Bulmer referred to the “Chester Goes Dutch” initiative which, it was hoped, would attract Government funding and that one of the local parish cycle plans would be chosen as a pilot scheme.


21/06 ULTRAFAST BROADBAND



It was felt that there was some merit in a number of neighbouring parishes being banded together for the purposes of obtaining broadband services.


21/1907  PLANNING APPLICATIONS

1)  210/002154726/FUL – Glenholme 46 Tarvin Road, Littleton11 Littleton Lane – Single Storey Side Extension 

[bookmark: _Hlk68620031]RESOLVED:  that the Parish Council have no objection to the proposed
                      Development

2)  21/00157/FUL – Toll Bar Cottage, Littleton Lane – Change of use from paddock to driveway to existing dwelling

RESOLVED:  that the Parish Council have no objection to the proposed
                      Development

3)  20/03061/FUL – Stonehurst, 85 Tarvin Road – Single Storey Rear Extension

It was reported that the proposed development had been granted permission by the Planning Authority.
 

21/2008  PARISH COUNCIL FINANCES

The Clerk presented his customary report on the finances of the Parish Council. making special reference to the need to set the 2021/22 Budget.  The Clerk  presented information, as requested, on the number of hours he had worked during 2020.  The Clerk also reported that a bid had been made for funding from the Community Policing Fund for work towards creating a pedestrian/cycling path between Littleton and Christleton and a response was being awaited.

RESOLVED:  i)  that the report of the Clerk be received
                      ii)  that a Precept of £3,500 be requested from CW&C
                     iii)  the Clerk’s salary be set at £1,933pa


21/2109  ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT

RESOLVED:  that the following payments be authorised:-                                  £

1)  Clerk’s salary – Feb & MarchJanuary (less tax)                	          	                       257.60         118.40
2)  HMRC – PAYE – Feb & MarchJanuary                                                                             64.4  29.60
3)  Typing and office services  	                                                                   13.50
4)  Clerk – reimbursement for Zoom fees  (Feb & MarchJanuary)                                       28.78
5)  Litter Warden – 1827 hours @ £5                                                                    90135.00
6)  CRUFC – Room Hire 2/10/20                                                                     30.00
8)  Rradar Ltd – Solicitors Fees                                                                     125.50

(Authorised by Councillors Bettie Gilliatt and Caroline Marrison Gill) 
  

21/22  INCOME

RESOLVED:  that the following income be received:-

1)  HMRC – reimbursement of VAT                                                              370.03
2)  CRUFC – Rent for Parish Field                                                                400.00
3)  AXA Insurance – Parish Field claim                                                         400.00

                                             
21/2310 CLERK’S EXPENSES

RESOLVED:  that the Clerk’s expenses be reimbursed in the sum of £32.00


20/2411  CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED

Since their last meeting the Parish Council had received correspondence which included:-

Cheshire West and Chester Council – Planning notifications
Cheshire Constabulary – PCSO Linda Bailey – Newsletters  
Cheshire Association of Local Councils – E Bulletins
Local resident Christine HydeJohn Stockdale – expressing concern about the flooding of the A51 which affected her property.  This had been referred to the Highways Service.boggy state of the eastern section of the Fir Tree Lane Public Right of Way suggesting that the Parish Council might consider funding work to firm up the surface.  It was agreed that initially this be referred to the CW&C PROW Officer.                                           DT 

Ted Bolton, Litter Warden – suggesting the need for more dog poo bins in the Parish as he had seen a marked increase in the number of discarded poo bags in recent times.  Members took the view that dog owners should take it home.  People needed to be educated about taking responsibility for this.Local residents Derek Walker and Rick Bower –
                                   DT

20/2512 CALENDAR OF MEETINGS

RESOLVED:  That the next Meeting of the Parish Council be held on 
                       Monday 10 Mayrch 2021




20/2613 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

1)  Removal of Hedgerows – the Parish Council was becoming increasingly concerned about the increasing amount of hedgerow removals occurring in the locality with apparently no one being held to account.  Besides being a habitat to a wide variety of wildlife the hedgerows also played a valuable part in the control of floodwater.  It was therefore vital that action be take to stop landowners ripping them out.

1)  Litter Gatherer – the Clerk would contact PCSO Linda Bailey to see if any progress had been made re the ongoing attempts to stop the individual in the parish from gathering rubbish and dumping it in certain places.                                    DT
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